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King County 

Records, Elections and 

Licensing Services Division

Department of Executive Services

King County Administration Building

500 Fourth Avenue, Room 553

Seattle, WA  98104-2337

206-296-1540

206-296-0108 Fax

711 TTY Relay

June 23, 2006,

The Honorable Reagan Dunn

Member, Metropolitan King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Dunn:

As the Division Director for Records, Elections and Licensing Services, I am, by default, the “County Auditor” and I am legally bound to provide services to our constituents as outlined in state law.  RCW 65.04.140 states:

The county auditor in his capacity of recorder of deeds is sole custodian of all books in which are recorded deeds, mortgages, judgments, liens, incumbrances and other instruments of writing, indexes thereto, maps, charts, town plats, survey and other books and papers constituting the records and files in said office of recorder of deeds, and all such records and files are, and shall be, matters of public information, free of charge to any and all persons demanding to inspect or to examine the same, or to search the same for titles of property. It is said recorder's duty to arrange in suitable places the indexes of said books of record, and when practicable, the record books themselves, to the end that the same may be accessible to the public and convenient for said public inspection, examination and search, and not interfere with the said auditor's personal control and responsibility for the same, or prevent him from promptly furnishing the said records and files of his said office to persons demanding any information from the same. The said auditor or recorder must and shall, upon demand, and without charge, freely permit any and all persons, during reasonable office hours, to inspect, examine and search any or all of the records and files of his said office, and to gather any information therefrom, and to make any desired notes or memoranda about or concerning the same, and to prepare an abstract or abstracts of title to any and all property therein contained.”

The King County Recorder understands that as government agents we are responsible for providing low or no-cost public records access.  We are also keenly aware that privacy is of the utmost importance.  Consequently, in 2001 when the records website was initiated, the decision was made to not display images of documents that almost always contain personal identifiers.  These documents include Liens, Federal Tax Liens, and marriage certificates.  Despite the fact that these types of documents can not be viewed using the Recorder's Office website, by law we are required to make them available and can be requested either by mail or in person.

Additionally, in recognition that a small minority of documents, other than those identified above, may have been submitted for recording with a personal identifier embedded in the document, in 2003 King County proactively developed procedures to allow for the removal of those images from our records website – a mechanism not currently available in other Washington counties where records indexes and images are available on-line.  To date, 112 of these “Remove Image from Website” documents have been recorded.

As custodians of the record, we are unable to alter original documents and we are unable to refuse to record documents presented for recording.  If a customer determines that an image is posted on our website that contains a social security number, drivers license number, or mother’s maiden name, that customer may request that the image be “removed” from website viewing by emailing a no-fee request for immediate response and submitting a document for recording that audits and documents this process.  The document is recorded and maintained in a record series that is NOT co-mingled with the regular document recordings (similar to Veterans’ documents)  Images of the original documents are still available for copy requests in the Recorder’s office.

This information and instructions on how to request removal of a document are provided in the “Frequently Asked Questions” section on our website at: http://www.metrokc.gov/recelec/records/faq.htm.  The form for requesting removal of a document that includes the referenced identifiers is also available on our website at: http://www.metrokc.gov/recelec/records/docs/Remove_Image_from_WebPage.pdf
Immediately disabling access to the Recorder’s Office online documents would severely affect those who have come to rely on the website, including citizens, title companies, surveyors, escrow agents, and county, law enforcement agencies, and other governmental agencies.   There are over 36,000,000 pages of records available on the website. A query run when this letter was drafted showed over 1,300 active sessions (users accessing the website) over two servers.  This is a typical activity level. A query run at the same time showed that in a 24-hour period (6/21) over 60,000 image pages were requested for viewing and/or printing.

The issue of privacy is indeed a prominent issue throughout the United States and all governmental custodians of public records are actively involved in ways to protect privacy while providing access to these critical public documents.  The State of Washington passed legislation that became effective in July of 2005 (HB 1385) that now allows a Washington State Recorder to refuse to record a document that contains specific personal identifiers.  Prior to this time, we were unable to do this.  

The financial impact of removing images from the website would not only affect the customer service area of the Recorder’s Office with dramatically increased traffic but the entire property records industry.  Title and Escrow companies will be forced to send representatives to the Recorder’s office for copies of documents they can view online now.  Surveyors will be forced to visit our office to perform searches of maps and for copies of maps that are used on job sites.  Customer Research consists of one staff member assisting customers using twelve computers and six to eight microfilm reader/printers.  Additional staff and additional equipment would be necessary to meet the demand of more in-house customers.

Similarly, the financial and operational impact of redacting portions of several million pages of document images is also tremendous.  Legislation introduced in 2006 requesting that public documents be reviewed for personal identifiers prior to delivering copies to customers did not pass.  It was found to be far too costly in terms of staffing and equipment and to severely hinder the ability to provide outstanding customer service.

The availability of the online records and document image system is an important service that has been and continues to serve our citizens and the property records industry.  As stated above, we have been pro-active in addressing privacy concerns with reasonable options for removal while fulfilling our legal obligations for public disclosure.  We are not aware of any identity theft cases that have resulted from the availability of public records on our website.

Sincerely,
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Dean C. Logan

Director

cc:
Ron Sims, King County Executive


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)

Ian Taylor, Senior Deputy Prosecuting Attorney

Diane Mickunas-Ries, Superintendent of Records, Records, Elections and 

Licensing Services Division (REALS), DES

